TIME: 1630 Wednesday, Sept. 20, 2006

TO: NOAA SSC Charlie Henry

FROM: NOAA/Hazardous Materials Response Division

             Modeling and Simulation Studies

             Seattle, WA 98115

SUBJECT:  Gas Well Blowout, South Timbalier Block 8, LA

FOR ADDITIONAL INFORMATION, PLEASE CONTACT Chris Barker,

MODELING AND SIMULATION STUDIES, NOAA, SEATTLE, WA 98115.

PHONE (206) 526-4911.

_______________________________________________________

Per your request, we have looked at the air hazard and trajectory implications a gas well blowout in South Timbalier Block 8, LA.

These notes are based on the following information: At 1050 local time on 9/20/06, a Stone Energy platform at South Timbalier Block 8 had a gas blowout at location 29°03’13”N 090°38’24”W. The well is thought to be releasing 15 MCF/hr (Thousand Cubic Feet per hour) of gas and an unknown volume of oil condensate. A 1-mile by 150 yd silver sheen heading SW from the platform has been observed. 

If any of this initial information is incorrect, please let us know ASAP, as it would affect any trajectory implications.

_______________________________________________________

1) WIND:

Tonight, the winds are expected to be from the northeast at 10-15 knots becoming east at 10-15 knots after midnight.  Thursday, the winds are predicted to be from the southeast at 10-15 knots, becoming south at 10-15 knots in the evening.

3) AIR HAZARD:

The released gas poses a flammability hazard.  To estimate the threat distances, NOAA’s air dispersion model, ALOHA, was used to predict the dispersion of the gas.  We estimate that the air concentration of methane at sea level drops below 10% of the lower flammability limit less that 100 yards downwind of the source. 

The well is reported to not be a “sour” well, so we don’t expect a potential for a toxic inhalation hazard due to hydrogen sulfide

2) SURFACE OIL TRAJECTORY:

There is expected to be a small coastal current moving down coast  (to the west) in the region. The movement of any surface oil from condensate will be dominated by the winds. The forecast winds will move the sheen away from shore and to the east this afternoon and evening. Tomorrow morning, when the winds are expected to shift to be from the southeast, any remaining sheen could be moved toward shore. At this time, reports are that the sheen is persisting long enough to extend about 1 mile from the source. If the release rate remains similar, then any sheen moving toward shore will likely be broken up before it reaches shore. In addition, the stronger winds will tend to break up the sheen faster, resulting in a shorter length of persistent sheen.

Any small amount of oil that does persist long enough to reach shore will likely beach on Isle Derniers, near Trinity Bay.

